[image: image1.emf]
Commission Meeting Minutes
Monday 1 February 2016
10:30am – 1:00pm
Present: 


Professor Alan Miller (Chair) (ALM)
              


Susan Kemp (SK)
             


Matt Smith (MS)
In Attendance:  

Sharon Barbour (Minute Secretary) (SB)
                          

Kavita Chetty (KC)
                          

Clare Nicolson (item 6.1 only) (CN)
Apologies: 

Dr Alan Mitchell (AM)                        
1. Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 13 January were approved with minor amendments.
2. Declarations of Interest

None. 
3. Matters arising
ALM confirmed he will be meeting with the Permanent Secretary on 4 February to discuss future resourcing of SNAP.  
ALM provided an update on his recent session with the Justice Committee on 26 January. There was good cross party engagement and an appreciation for the level of work that has been done by the Commission over the last eight years. ALM has circulated a link for Commissioners to view the session. 
ALM recently met with Edinburgh University academics regarding the EU referendum. They will be able to produce a short internal reference document for the Commission on human rights implications. Before leaving post, Eleanor Deeming had already begun work on an internal memo on the issue which can be circulated to Edinburgh University.
ALM provided an update on the housing project. He joined a tour of the housing estate to meet with residents  in Leith last week with the Edinburgh Tenants Federation. 

ALM provided an update on the recent country visit by Nils Mulzniek. His office had circulated a press release which referred to SNAP. 
4. Chair’s Report
As this was ALM’s last Chair’s Report, it was agreed this was an opportunity to discuss the transition process for the new incoming Chair. On 29 January, a motion was tabled at the Scottish Parliament on the appointment of the new Chair. The Commission released a  press statement to confirm that  Judith Robertson will be nominated for appointment by the Scottish Parliament to Her Majesty as the new Chair of the Commission. ALM has since conducted informal discussion with Judith  and is due to meet with her later this week. She has indicated that she will want to shadow ALM for a couple of days and her indicative start date is 29 March. ALM welcomes her appointment and is confident that Judith’s background and current membership of the SNAP Leadership Panel will bring positive benefits to the Commission.
The Commissioners would like to develop a programme of induction with Judith and agreed it would be useful to begin discussions with her prior to 29 March if possible, to obtain her input on such matters as the strategic plan. An informal meet and greet session on or around 7 March, such as a Commissioner’s lunch may be beneficial. This could be followed by a formal workshop with staff and Commissioners around mid-April. 
KC provided operational highlights of the Commission calendar. Specific discussion points were noted as follows:

KC shared reflections on the operational planning away day which took place on 21 January. Staff enjoyed the opportunity to work closely with Commissioners. A key emerging theme in relation to internal communications arose throughout the day. Staff are keen to maximise the input and expertise of Commissioners, but expressed the need to feel clear about decisions, so that they can take decisions forward appropriately. KC and Emma Hutton (EH) will work on pulling together a first draft of a protocol with input from the Commissioners and new Chair. 

KC provided an update on a meeting she had with the Joint Committee on Human Rights on 14 January. The main questioning was around SNAP and the Committee was very interested in the Commission’s approach. A concern raised by Harriet Harman was around Scotland’s voice on the proposed repeal of the Human Rights Act being heard in the pre-election period. 
On 26 January, KC attended a Health and Social Care seminar. It was well attended by high level senior civil servants and KC noted that the level of seniority in the room was quite striking. Prof Paul Hunt was a keynote speaker and his speech to delegates resonated with the work which the Commission is doing under SNAP.  There were a number of potential areas of future work that arose through the seminar to be scoped and explored in more depth by the Commission, for example in relation to human rights budgeting. KC has recently met with Scottish Government officials to update them on the housing project with Edinburgh Tenants Federation. KC will attend the first meeting of the Review Group of the Social Housing Charter.
KC and ALM met with Duncan Isles and David Holmes regarding next steps after the Innovation Forum. A three track process has been proposed: a taskforce to examine the impact, benefits and challenges of domestic enforceability of international standards; a government strategy; and a public participation process. There will be a need to tease out how this can be implemented and a task force assembled. There is a need to take forward a job specification for SNAP administration support. National Performance Framework work was also discussed, although there may be a need to contract international monitoring experts to bolster Alison Hosie’s work. SK suggested a potential expert.
On 23 February a SNAP meeting will take place of Action Group members and Leadership Panel members. KC will be putting together the agenda for the daytime event, which will be circulated to attendees next week. Jenifer Johnston is liaising with speakers for the evening event and will circulate the final list to Commissioners. MS indicated he will not be able to attend the evening reception, but will attend part of the day event. 

KC confirmed that the year end budgeting looks to be largely on track. She would like to submit a change request for a current underspend to be reallocated to Universal Periodic Review work under the international obligations workstream. 

5. Matters for Decision
5.1 Strategic Plan 2016-2020
KC presented the first rough draft edit of the Strategic Plan 2016-2020.  Following discussion KC will aim to revise the current draft by 5 February. The deadline for submitting to the Scottish Parliament Corporate Body (SPCB) for approval will be 18 February. The deadline for laying the Strategic Plan at the Scottish Parliament has now been brought forward to 24 March, due to parliament being dissolved in advance of the Scottish elections. 
The purpose of today’s discussion is to ascertain that the structure and broad substance of the draft plan is in line with Commission expectations and to determine what changes are recommended. KC confirmed that criteria applying to priority themes have been re-assessed following discussion which took place at the away day on 21 January. Once revisions have been incorporated by 5 February, a copy will be circulated to Judith and staff will also have the opportunity to comment at that stage.
Commissioners suggested minor edits to the wording and layout of the current draft, which were noted by KC. It was agreed to provide a timeline of milestones as an annex, in order to keep chapters as a running narrative. Style content and overall consistency will be overseen by EH. There will be a small print run initially. It was agreed that an easy read version should also be produced to ensure accessibility. 
KC confirmed that the potential for a SWOT analysis on the selection and prioritisation of actions will be discussed with the new Chair when is in post. This would take place  as a collective activity with staff and Commissioners, perhaps as a dedicated workshop/away day. 
KC confirmed she is working on the development of project/activity initiation documentation which will be discussed with all staff and Commissioners prior to being circulated for completion.  Detailed budgeting will then follow. 

6. Reporting
6.1 Office Relocation Update
CN provided an update. As of today, all desks and meeting room tables are currently in place at Governor’s House.  Chairs are on order and storage furniture is still to be sourced. IT have tested the lines and these are fine. The anticipated move date of 12 February is still on track, with day one in the new office to be 15 February. The Commission will be using a removal company which has already been pre-approved by the Scottish Government for security clearance. 
CN has raised the pro-rata costs for the maintenance amounts. SPCB will advise further on this if required. CN confirmed that the SPCB has pre-approved some contingency funding for the relocation  if required. There is a small budget for signage but as it is a listed building, there may be some limitations on what can be attached to the building.  
EH has put together a comms plan for communicating messages about the office move. A message will be put on the homepage of the website in the days running up to the move. EH will also circulate an email to stakeholders with the Commission’s new contact details. EH will also compile a Questions and Answers briefing for staff. 
6.2 ICC Engagement
Arrangements are progressing for the 29th General Meeting of the International Coordinating Committee, which will take place in Geneva from 21 to 23 March 2016. 
6.3 Future Agenda Items
It was agreed that the Scottish Parliament elections and the EU Referendum should be taken into account and discussed at future meetings. ALM confirmed he is due to give evidence to the European External Affairs Committee on 4 February. Part of KC’s workplan for the coming month will be to interrogate the role of an NHRI with regards to generating key messages for different audiences for the Human Rights Act debate. 
7. Topical Discussion
No additional items were tabled.

8. Any Other Business
The next FRAC meeting will take place at 2.30pm on Thursday 25 February. 
ALM will be checking with Judith around protocol for Commission media statements during the transition period between Chairs. 
9. Date of Next Meeting

To be confirmed. To take place in Edinburgh.
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